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STATE OF ALABAMA X
COUNTY OF BALDWIN X

The City Council, City of Fairhope, met in regular session at
5:30 p.m., Fairhope Municipal Complex Council Chamber,
161 North Section Street, Fairhope, Alabama 36532, on
Monday, December 10, 2007.

Present were Council President Robert C. Gentle, Councilmembers: Debbie
W. Quinn, Daniel Stankoski, Cecil Christenberry, and Michael A. Ford, and Assistant
City Clerk Lisa A. Hanks. Mayor Timothy M. Kant, City Attorney Marion E.
Wynne, and City Clerk Geniece W. Johnson were absent.

There being a quorum present, Council President Gentle called the meeting to-
order. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited, and Associate Pastor Jeff Ingram, of
First Baptist Church, gave the invocation. Councilmember Christenberry moved to
approve minutes of the November 26, 2007, regular meeting. Seconded by
Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Mayor's Comments and Staff Reports:
e Gregg Mims, Planning Director, addressed the City Council and gave a report on
Connectivity. Per the request of the City Council in conjunction with the guidance
from Mayor Timothy M. Kant the following individuals have agreed to serve on

the committee to review the “connectivity issue.”

Connectivity Committee:

Clyde Panneton Mike Ford
Gary Moore Tim Kant

Pat Achee Gregg Mims
Fran Faust Slade Debbie Quinn

The Connectivity Committee will hold its first meeting the middle of January
2008. The committee will forward a report to the City Council on or before April
7,2008. The Planning Staff will serve as the staff for this committee. In addition
the committee may call on M. Glenn LeRoy for input and guidance.

The committee will review the Comprehensive Plan and connectivity. The basis
for connectivity was the Comprehensive Plan.
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e Debbie Quinn mentioned that she wanted the Recreation Department to come in
January, preferably the first meeting in January, to discuss the Skate Park.

Martin Lanaux announced that the Library Board decided to appoint Ilse
Krick as the new Library Director. Ms. Krick was the Assistant Library Directory
and has been the interim Director since the retirement of Betty Suddeth. Ms. Krick
said Fairhope is a vibrant and unique place to work, and she could not ask for a better
place to work than the Fairhope Public Library.

Councilmember Quinn moved to address item 7 next. Seconded by
Councilmember Christenberry, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Mike Perkins, 145 Willow Lake Drive, Fairhope, Alabama, addressed the City
Council and discussed the possibility of a FEMA Flood Mapping Ordinance. M.
Perkins suggested that if the City of Fairhope decided to perform a study, a separate
engineering firm should be used. He mentioned that approximately 200 feet north of
the Woodlands® detention pond white sand was found. He concluded that water had
been high enough to reach that area and leave the white sand. Mr. Perkins discussed
the major parts of the following letter which was sent to the City Council prior to this
meeting:
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Gregg Mims, Planning Director, said “I am not an engineer, but a planner.” He
mentioned the Planning Department had looked at the elevations. The lifi station, its
elevation is approximately 23.15 feet, did not flood in Hurricane Danny. The Fly
Creek PUD’s elevation is approximately 36 feet. Every project is reviewed by a
second engineering firm. The results from the Fly Creek PUD’s second opinion were
minor changes. If we were to get a full blow FEMA map for the Fly Creck PUD, it
would cost approximately $100,000.00. The latest version of the FEMA map that we
use is dated July 2007.

Council President Gentle stated that we need to answer Mr. Perkins’ questions
adequately, whether it is a fox in a hen house or not. We need to look at the overflow
issue. Council President Gentle stated that when the Fly Creck PUD came to the City
Council for approval, the big problem was buffer zones. Council President Gentle
asked, “Didn’t we look for an upstream study?” Mr. Mims replied yes we did.

Councilmember Ford asked what the elevation of the highway was, but no one knew.

Councilmember Quinn asked what does the County look at when adopting their
regulations. Mr. Mims replied they use the same July 2007 map that we use. He also
stated that the City has new subdivision regulations, impact fees, and gets a second
opinion on all projects. If we do a flood mapping study and send it to FEMA to
update, it could take over two years for a response.

Gregg Mims provided the following Volkert & Associates, Inc. letter to the City
Council:
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between the City of Faithope

Inc., for right turn lane and signal pedestrian

S

Councilmember Christenberry introduced in writing, and moved for the
adoption of the following resolution, a resolution authorizing Mayor Kant to execute
improvements construction plans. The total cost of Addendum #1 of Task Agreement

No. 2 shall be approximately $43,500.00 and to be funded by grant. Seconded by
Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Addendum #1 of Task Agreement No. 2 (663102.50)

and Volkert and Associates,
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RESOLUTION NO. 1436-07

WHEREAS, the City of Fairhope entered into an agreement with Volkert & Associates
(Task Agreement No. 2) to develop construction plans for pedestrian friendly improvements
to Greeno Road, Hwy 98, from Highway 104 South to County Road 44 (approximately 3.0
miles) on July 9, 2007, Resolution No. 1391-07; and,

WHEREAS, the total cost of Task Agreement No. 2 shall be approximately $41,308.00.00
for Engineering Design fee and $27,172.00 for Construction Observation fee; and,

WHEREAS, due to unanticipated additional services needed, has caused the general scope of
Task Agreement No. 2 to change. Addendum #1 involves the following additional services:

o Adding a right turn lane from westbound Fairhope Avenue to Northbound
Greeno Road and closing the first entrance to the shopping center near Ruby
Tuesday’s Restaurant. Modifications to the existing signal include loop addition
and some timing changes. Fec base on approximately 400 feet of lane and taper

¢ Performing a signal warrant analysis at the intersection of Greeno Road and
Volanta Avenue.

e Design a signalized intersection at the intersection of Greeno Road and Volanta
Avenue.

e Miscellaneous modifications to the current plan including median additions,
deletions, and re-design of tapers

Addendum #1 will increase Task Agreement No. 2 by approximately $43,500.00 in
accordance with the following schedule:

Engineering Services $29,500.00
Survey $ 5,500.00
Construction Observation $ 8,500.00

BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAIRHOPE,
ALABAMA, that Mayor Timothy M. Kant, is hereby authorized to execute Addendum #1 of
Task Agreement No. 2 (663102.50), between the City of Fairhope and Volkert and
Associates, Inc., for right turn lane and signal pedestrian improvements construction plans.
The total cost of Addendum #1 to Task Agreement No. 2 shall be approximately $43,500.00.

Adopted this 10th Day of December, 2007.

N

imoty M Kant,[Mayor

aéﬂ- %ﬁm«/

Geniece W. Johnscn%itmerk
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Gregg Mims, City Planner, addressed the City Council to explain the Site Plan
Review of property owned by Jade Consulting, LL.C located on the east side of
Greeno Road, just south of Gayfer Avenue, Fairhope, Alabama for a proposed office
building (Jade Professional Office Building).

STAFF INTERPRETATION:

Trey Jinright of Jade Consulting, LLC is the authorized agent in this request. The property
zoned PUD (Planned Unit Development) and is part of the Greeno Professional Village
approved April 8, 2002. The total site area for the development is approximately 36,905+
square feet (0.847 acres).

The proposed building has a footprint of approximately 5,000 square feet; total proposed
gross floor area is approximately 9,999 square feet. The proposed building height is
approximately thirty-four feet, four inches (34° — 4”). Impervious site coverage totals at
approximately 20,803 square feet excluding the existing road through the site. Forty-one (41)
parking spaces are provided, two spaces of which will be constructed of pervious materials in
order to maximize tree preservation.

The subject property is bordered to the north and south by PUD zoned property, to the west
by PUD and R-1 (Low Density Single Family Residential) property, and west there is R-1

property.

The project is in compliance with the originally approved PUD Ordinance for the Greeno
Professional Village.

PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION:

On November 5, 2007 the Planning Commission unanimously voted to recommend approval
of the Jade Professional Office Building Site Plan.

Respectfully Submitted for Consideration,

Jonathan 1. Smith B. Gregg Mims
Planner Planning Director
City of Fairhope City of Fairhope

Trey Jinright showed a picture of the site plan and construction to be built around the
tree, in order to preserve the tree. Council President Gentle asked Jennifer Fidler,
City Horticulturist, if she was happy with the landscaping. Ms. Fidler replied that she
was happy as long as there is 20 percent green space in Mr, Jinright’s plans. Gregg
Mims assured Ms. Fidler that there was 20 percent green space.
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After further discussion, Councilmember Christenberry moved to approve the Site
Plan property owned by Jade Consulting, LLC listed above. Seconded by
Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Councilmember Quinn addressed the City Council and discussed the
Downtown Parking issue. She mentioned the City will be losing 80 plus parking
spaces until the parking garage is built. Jennifer Fidler, Ken Eslava, and I looked at
areas around town for available spaces. The following are suggested areas in
downtown Fairhope which can be improved to increase the number of available
parking places:

e Pine Street

* Church Sireet between Morphy and Fels [net gain = 17 spaces]
e  Church Street between Morphy and St. James Ave fnet gain = 11 spaces]
¢ Church Street from Fairhope Ave to Magnolia fnet gain = 17 spaces]
e  Magnolia Avenue (Property North of Library) fnet gain = 19 spaces]
e  Summit Street between St. James and Fairhope Ave fnet gain = 45 spaces]
e  Summit Street between Morphy and St. James [net gain = 10 spaces]
+ Johnson Avenue between Section St and S. Bancroft [net gain = 42 spaces]
» Church Street between St. James and De La Mare Ave [net gain = 7 spaces]
s  Church Street between Fairhope Ave and De La Mare Ave  [net gain = 7 spaces]
e  Magnolia Avenue between Section St and Church St [net gain = 5 spaces]

This is a total net gain of approximately 180 parking spaces. On Pine Street we
would use timbers, behind the Library we would have pervious parking like small
rocks, on Summit Street between St. James and Fairhope we would use timbers, and
all other streets we would turn parallel spaces into angled spaces.

Council President Gentle suggested the City Council hold over the recommendations
and vote on later. He asked Councilmember Quinn to prioritize the parking
suggestions and bring back to the City Council. This will give the City Council time
to look over the sketches and recommendations.

Councilmember Ford asked how many spaces will be picked up with the parking
garage. Councilmember Quinn replied approximately 80 spaces. Councilmember
Ford said he feels like we are closing the City in with all the additional parking. We
really need to look at the suggestions and priority of the City.

Hop Allen stated that the delivery men are troubled by parking in the middle of the
streets to unload merchandise. They are afraid of being fined and are getting tired of
the comments from other drivers. The delivery men told the downtown merchants if
we have to park at the end of the street, you will have to come get your merchandise
and take it back to your stores.
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Councilmember Ford asked Jennifer Fidler, Public Works Director,
the Recycling Update report. Ms. Fidler addressed the City Council and briefly went
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over the following report:
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Councilmember Ford mentioned that a few years back the City Council passed a
resolution that stated whatever the increase for recycling, based on the prior year,
would go to improving parks. He mentioned a park where many children play that
needed bathroom facilities. Councilmember Quinn stated the park near Myrtle needs
improvements.

Council President Gentle stated that these improvements need to be an incentive of
what your money is buying. Nancy Wilson, City Treasurer, said we are still paying
on the equipment purchased enabling the recycling program. Council President
Gentle said the City Council needs to look at the resolution passed and go from there.

Councilmember Quinn moved to grant the request of Eastern Shore Art
Center requesting permission to block streets for their Annual Outdoor Art Show,
March 14-16, 2008. The Eastern Shore Art Center must coordinate with the Police
Department, Sherry Sullivan and the Downtown Committee. Seconded by
Councilmember Stankoski, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Councilmember Quinn moved to grant the request of Dan Ames, Purchasing
Manager, requesting permission for the Purchasing Department to register the City of
Fairhope with the U.S. Communities Government Purchasing Alliance following the
State of Alabama approved guidelines. Seconded by Councilmember Christenberry,
motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Council President Gentle referred the request of Glen Rogers, President of
Hollowbrook Property Owners Association, Fairhope, Alabama, requesting speed
bumps to be installed on Hollowbrook Avenue to the Street Committee to study and
report back to the City Council. Councilmember Stankoski is the Chairperson of the
Street Committee.
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TABULATION /RECOMMENDATION
identification: “i5 SERVER FOR COMPUTER SYSTEM UPGRADE”
Bid No.: 005-07 Bids to be opened: November 27, 2007 at: 10:00 AM

For: IT Department

Source Data Products No $34781.00
ETA Data Direct, Inc. No response
Mini-Max Information Systems, Inc. No response
1BM No response
Computer Marketing of America, Inc. No response
BCI No response
Robinson Consulting Group, Inc. No response
Precision Computer Services No response |
Integrated Solutions, Inc. No response
Net-Tek Solutions No response
Catalyst Business Solutions No response
OSI-Open Systems International No response
Technology America No response
Business Information Solutions No response
PC Mall, Inc. No response

It is recommended to accept the bid from Source Data Products. The specification
modifications submitted will fulfilf the requirement.

Randy Holloway
iT Consultant

It is recommended io accept the bid from Source Data Products.

James Gillespie Daniel P. Ames
Administrative Superintendent Purchasing Manager

Councilmember Christenberry moved to accept the low bid of Source Data
Products provided all specifications are met, for the i5 server for computer system
upgrade for the City computer system in the amount of $34,781.00. Seconded by
Councilmember Ford, motion passed unanimously by voice vote. This purchase will
be funded by the Operating funds.
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TABULATION / RECOMMENDATION
Identification: “GOLF CART LEASE AND MAINTENANCE”
| Bid No.: 002-07 Bids to be opened: November 27, 2007 at: 10:00 AM

For: Quail Creek Golf Course

Club Car 36 NO BID NO BID
Months
Club Car 42 NO BID NO BID
Months
Club Car 48 NO BID NO BID
Months
Tee It Up 36 NO BID NO BID
Months
Tee It Up 42 NO BID NO BID
Months
Tee It Up 48 NQ BID NO BID
Months
Atv's and Golf 36 NQ BID NO BID
Carts.com Months
Atv's and Golf 42 NO BID NO BID
Carts.com Months
Atv's and Golf 48 NO BID NO BID
Caris.com Months
E-Z Go E-Z-GO Texiron TXT-PDS 36 YES 6047.98 217727.28
Texiron Months
E-Z-GO Textron TXT-PDS 42 YES 5314.92 223226.64
Menths
E-Z-GO Textron TXT-PDS 48 YES 5168.03 248065.44
Months

It is recommended to accept the bid from E-Z Go Textron. All specifications have been met.

Robert Hall Daniel P. Ames
Director of Golf Purchasing Manager

Councilmember Ford moved to accept the low bid of E-Z Go Textron
provided all specifications are met, for the 48 month lease for 70 new golf carts,
utility maintenance vehicle, and food/beverage cart for the Quail Creek Golf Course.
Councilmember Quinn asked how can we accept the bid, if there is only one bid. One
response is not a bid.
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Dan Ames, Purchasing Manager, said I cannot make someone bid. Seconded by
Councilmember Christenberry, motion passed by the following votes:

AYE - Stankoski, Christenberry, Ford, and Gentle. NAY - Quinn. This purchase will
be funded by Golf Operating funds.

Councilmember Ford moved to pay bills as presented. Seconded by
Councilmember Christenberry, motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Councilmember Quinn mentioned an article she read where a nine-year-old
boy died after being run over by a float in a Christmas parade. She suggested getting
with the Mardi Gras Associations to help acquire more barricades for our parades.

Councilmember Christenberry thanked all of the people who helped with this
year’s Christmas parade.

There being no further business to come before the City Council, the meeting
was duly adjourned at 6:47 p.m.

Robert C. Gentle, Council President

5 g // /74,.4{/

“~1lisa )%\ Harks, Assistant City Clerk
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